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Temple Etiquette: Incense Burning

The practice of burning (or “offering”) incense is a symbol of purifi cation. … 
It symbolizes purifi cation of mind and body before paying homage to the Buddha.1 

DHARMA SCHOOL has begun, and our initial theme this year is “temple etiquette.” In 
keeping with that theme, this article will introduce one or two things about incense burn-
ing (oshōkō). We encourage you to practice these actions in your classroom and at home.
     Notions of purity and purifi cation permeate the act of burning incense. As the Hongwanji 
handbook, Jodo Shinshu: A Guide, points out, many sutras refer to the use of incense and its as-
sociation with cleanliness. As a symbolic act, it might be said to purify the mind and body, so as to 
prepare one to receive the Buddha’s teaching. Indeed, for many people incense is the “smell of the 
temple,” which prompts them to bow their heads in quiet refl ection in order to hear the Dharma.
         In a sense, burning incense is a pure act of faith in, commitment to and reliance on the Bud-
dha, Dharma and Sangha. And, as we are permeated by the fragrance of the Buddha’s teachings, 
we come to realize that we are being purifi ed by the universal and personal truth of those teachings.
    So how do we burn incense? The Hongwanji guidebook gives us this four-step procedure.

2. Step up to the table, left foot leading. Remove the lid of the receptacle 
containing the ground incense, and prop it on the edge of the container. 
With the right hand, take a pinch of the ground incense and drop it into 
the burner over the burning incense. This need be done once only, and it 
is not necessary to fi rst bring the incense to your forehead.

3. Gassho, say the nembutsu, raihai [lightly “bow”].

4. Take two steps back, [starting with the right foot] bow lightly in hom-
age to Amida Buddha, and be seated. If there are many people in line to 
oshoko, rather than taking two or three steps backwards, it is acceptable to 
step to the side, then bow before being seated.

      Just as the smell of burning incense fi lls the Hondo of our temple, may the wondrous 
fragrance of the Dharma fi ll every pore of our hearts and minds and permeate our lives.

Namu Amida Butsu
Rev. David Matsumoto

October 2013

 1.  Hongwanji International Center, Jodo Shinshu: A Guide (Kyoto: Hongwanji Shuppansha, 1992), 128.
      The drawings are from Buddhist Churches of America, Dharma Primary Grades 1, 2, 3 Workbook, 20.

1. Simply proceed toward the altar and bow lightly at a distance of about 
two paces in front of the table holding the incense burner.



 
PRESIDENTS’ MESSAGE 
    
Where did the time go? After a short summer hiatus, the Berkeley Buddhist 
Temple (BBT) is back at full fall throttle. Dharma Family Service began on 
September 8, under our esteemed resident minister, Reverend David Matsumoto, 
and his assistant, Edythe Vassall. The 2013-14 Dharma school year, as well, 
started under the guidance of superintendent Stacy Uyeda, and the watchful eyes of 
her mentor Karen Kato. The staff of dynamic Dharma school teachers has finished 
setting up their classrooms and students can expect another exciting educational 
year. As well, the Junior Young Buddhists’ Association (Jr. YBA), led by 
President Tomi Lewis, has scheduled a full slate of activities. 
 
It is recruitment time for candidates for a seat on the BBT Board of Directors. Each 
year we have seven director seats that come up for reelection for a three-year term. 
You may have been contacted by current board members for your interest in 
serving. This is an opportunity to have a say in how our Temple operates and to 
learn more about the Buddhist Churches of America (BCA).  It is not too late to get 
your name on the slate of candidates. We also thank each director who has served 
and is gracious enough to agree to continue to serve. Look for ballots in your 
November mail.  
 
It feels like we had just celebrated spring O-higan, and already we will be 
celebrating fall O-higan this month.  Higan means the “Other Shore,” or the goal to 
attain enlightenment.  As usual after the fall O-Higan service, we look forward to 
another tasty Keirokai potluck luncheon to honor our senior Sangha members with 
food from BBT’s celebrated foodies.   
 
Fall into Gassho,  
 
 
Lucy Hamai and Ron Hiraga 
BBT Co-Presidents 2013 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Shotsuki Hoyo Service – October 27, 2013, 9:30 AM 

The following persons will be remembered during the Shotsuki Hoyo (monthly memorial 

service) for October. 

 
Walter Clough 

 

Jean Mieko Doi 

 

Nancy S. Fukumori 

 Misao Handa 

 

Rev. Taigan Hata 

 

Tatsuo Hataye 

 Stephen Hedani 

 

Kiichi Hiramoto 

 
Jitsuro Hiramoto 

Loralee T. Hiramoto 

 

Denman Honda 

 

Riku Honda 

 Jack Y. Imada 

 

Kiyo Inouye 

 

Doris M. Kami 

 Seiichi Kawamoto 

 

Matthew U. Koblick 

 

Masao Maki 

 Tatsuyo Marubayashi 

 

Ariya Masuda 

 

Grace Masui 

 Sakae Masunaga 

 

Frank H. Matoba 

 

Shizuye Matsumoto 

 Han Mayeda 

 

Jun Morita 

 

Noboru B. Morita 

 John N. Muranishi 

 

Richard Nagareda 

 

Chiyoko Nakagaki 

 Kiyoto Nakagawa 

 

John Y. Nakahara 

 

Yei Nakahara 

 James S. Nakashita 

 

Reiji Nakaso 

 

Etsuko Onizuka 

 Gotaro Ota 

 

Jane T. Richofsky 

 

Kameyo Sasaki 

 Toshiko Sasaki 

 

Yukichi Sasaki 

 

Ryotaro Shimada 

 Rima Takemori 

 

Risuke Takemori 

 

Asa Tanaka 

 Kiroku Teshima 

 

Namie K. Tsuda 

 

Mamoru Ueda 

 Tsutomu Uyesugi 

 

Kazue Yamashita 

 

Fumi Yokoyama 

 William K. Yokoyama 

 

Katsuzo Yonekura 

 
 

 

 

Note: If there are any additions, corrections or deletions to the above list, please 

notify the Berkeley Buddhist Temple at 510-841-1356. 

COMBINED DHARMA FAMILY SERVICE 

& 

SHOTSUKI MEMORIAL SERVICE 
October 27, 2013 

9:30 am 



Terror and the Nembutsu 

By Diane Ames 

 

“It’s called a stress test,” said the nurse. “We give you a drug through this IV that gradually makes your 

heart speed up until its maximum rate is achieved. Meanwhile we monitor how your heart reacts on these 

screens. Please report any shortness of breath, chest pains, or other symptoms.” 

 Then the test started. Before long, the nurse reported that my heart was speeded up indeed. “And 

I notice that you are having shortness of breath and look, well, agitated.” 

 “THAT’S BECAUSE I’M HAVING CHEST PAINS! CHEST PAINS! HELP! SQUAWK!” 

 “Please indicate the location of the pain on this chart and place it on a scale of 1 to 10.” 

 “Mid-sternum, about a 5. No, it just moved up to about 6. Am I going to die?” 

 “Eventually, yes, but probably not now. As long as we are not calling up your cardiologist for 

emergency instructions, or wheeling you to the ER signaling Code Blue, as the case might indicate, you 

can assume that we are not seeing anything really alarming on our screens. However, we do think it’s 

time to get your heart slowed down to a normal rate.” 

 “Please!” I sobbed. 

 Later, when I apologized for having wept in terror and whimpered through the rest of the test, the 

nurse said that actually, she thought I had handled it pretty well. Some patients become quite hysterical 

when this happens, as chest pains can be alarming to those not used to them. 

 When I had calmed down a bit, which took a while, it occurred to me that I had not said the 

nembutsu when the chest pain started. I often say it when I’m frightened. Perhaps I say it in an 

inappropriately superstitious spirit, but when I’m, say, on an airplane that starts pitching like a rodeo horse, 

I say it anyway. But on this occasion, when I was really terrified, I did not say the nembutsu or say much 

of anything. I did not even think much of anything. For once in my life, I became quite nonverbal. I felt 

terror. Period. If I had been having a massive coronary, as I thought, I would have died in a state of 

unspiritual animal fright, shrieking, “Chest pains!” 

 And Shinran would have understood this. 

 In his day, Pure Land Buddhists attached great importance to being in a suitably spiritual frame of 

mind on one’s deathbed. If the devotee managed to die saying the nembutsu with sincere devotion, 

Amida would come to escort him or her to the Pure Land. (Apparently some Buddhists still believe this.) 

This naturally caused people to spend years worrying about whether they would manage to die properly. 

 Shinran insisted that such anxiety was not necessary. He pointed out that people often die in 

such great pain or terror that they cannot be expected to think of religion or much of anything except their 

overwhelming pain or fear. (Doctors would no doubt add that most people are more or less out of it when 

they die and so cannot think of anything at all.) And he was sure that Amida was too compassionate to 

care. I think that as usual, Shinran was right. And I’m grateful that I’m still here and can say the nembutsu 

now. 

 



 
All welcome to the 

DHARMA SCHOOL 
HALLOWEEN PARTY 

 
Saturday, October 19, 2013 

5:00 PM 
 

Service at 5:00 p.m., potluck dinner at 5:30 p.m. in the Social Hall, and 
magician entertainment at 6:00 p.m. 

 

 
 
 

  

EITAIKYO SERVICE 
 

October 20, 2013 
9:30 AM 

 

Guest speaker 
Sensei Matthew Hamasaki 

 Minister’s Assistant 
 

Coffee social following service 
 





TEL: (510) 841-1356       FAX: (510) 841-1435  
 
 

Berkeley Buddhist Temple 
2121 Channing Way 
Berkeley, CA  94704 

 
 
 
 

       September 17, 2013 
 
 

The fall season is upon us and brings a calm and quiet reflective mood, an 
appropriate time to hold the Eitaikyo service, or perpetual memorial service in memory of 
pioneering ministers and laypersons of our temple and our religion. 

 
Berkeley Buddhist Temple will be observing the Eitaikyo Service on Sunday, 

October 20, 2013 from 9:30 AM. Sensei Matthew Hamasaki, our Minister’s Assistant,  
will be the guest speaker. Please join us for this special observance. 

 
The Eitaikyo Fund is set aside to use for special projects and purchases for the 

onaijin and the hondo.  For example, in the future if we should need to replace onaijin 
objects, the Eitaikyo Fund will be used to finance the purchases. Please use the enclosed 
envelope for your generous donation for this worthy fund. 

 
 
 
      In Gassho, 
 
      Berkeley Buddhist Temple 
 

  



 

Taige-kai (体解会) 
 

Berkeley Buddhist Temple 

Study Session 
 

The Berkeley Buddhist Temple invites you to take part in a gathering to 

learn and experience (体解 taige) the Path of the Buddha. 

********************* 

Beauty and the Buddha 
Pure Land Buddhist Art,  

Iconography & Symbolism  

********************* 

Sunday, October 6, 2013, at 9:30 am 
 

All interested persons are welcome to attend. Please invite your friends! 

We hope to see you at the Taige-kai! 

Berkeley Buddhist Temple 

2121 Channing Way 

Berkeley, CA 94704 

(510) 841-1356 
 







     BERKELEY BUDDHIST TEMPLE                                                      
     Board of Directors Meeting                         
                August 13, 2013 

Attendance:  Rev. David Matsumoto, Lucy Hamai. Ron Hiraga, Dii Lewis, Takashi Nikaidoh, Emi Nakao, Art Nishimura, Gary Oda, 
Wayne Sugihara, David Ushijima, Yuki Otake, Judy Fujimoto.  Proxies:  Susan Gabriel, Don Hamasaki, Dina Honda, Denise 
Lapidus, Russell Ware, Lena Yin. 

Co-president Ron Hiraga called the meeting to order at 7:30PM with opening gassho led by Rev. Matsumoto. 

JULY MINUTES:  Ron Hiraga made the clarification that Jim Furuichi of Kuwada Realty manages the Fulton Street apartments.  
As Susan Gabriel's proxy, Lucy Hamai moved to accept the July minutes as amended; seconded by Gary Oda and passed. 

MINISTER'S REPORT:  Rev. Matsumoto submitted a written report for the period July 9-August 13, 2013 which included the 
following:  5 meetings; 2 BDMA meetings; 3 consultations; 1 Makuragyo; 2 Funeral Services; 1 visitation; 7/11 final Obon 
practice @ BBT; 7/13 Ohakamairi Services @ Sunset View Cemetary & Mausoleum and Chapel of the Chimes; 7/13 BBT Bon 
Odori; 7/14 BBT Obon/Hatsubon Service with guest speaker, Rev. William Masuda;  7/20 Stockton Buddhist Temple Obon 
Service; 7/21 BBT DFS; 7/28 BBT DF & Shotsuki Memorial Service; 8/4 Buddhist Church of Oakland Obon Service; 8/13 Family 
Memorial Service @ BBT.  Upcoming Events & Activities:  8/17 BBWA Rummage Sale @ BBT; 8/19-8/24 Ryukoku University 
Visiting Group #1, JSC; 8/23 IBS Trustees Meeting, JSC; 8/24 BCA Endowment Fund Meeting, JSC; 8/25 BBT DF & Shotsuki 
Memorial Service; 8/25-9/1 Ryukoku University Visiting Group #2, JSC; 8/3 IMOP Ministers Welcome Event, JSC; 9/3 IBS Fall 
Semester begins; 9/4 English Study Class "Shinjin" @ San Mateo BT; 9/6 MAP Lecture "Shinjin", JSC; 9/8 BBT DFS & First Day of 
Dharma School year.                                                                                                                                                                                                               
Rev. Matsumoto thanked Temple members for their support and help at the Fujii and Kono funerals.   He asked for the Board's 
approval of a request by the College YBA group to use the Temple's BBQ facilities to prepare a meal during their October 11-13 
Conference at the JSC.  The Board approved this request.  Rev. M noted that Fumika Hayata, the late Rev. Kusada's niece,  is 
coming from Japan with her two daughters to visit the BBT on September 4.  He will take the visitors to lunch and welcomes the 
Board to join the group. 

TREASURER'S REPORT: Satoshi Steimetz issued a written report for the period 7/1 to 7/31/2013.  

CORRESPONDENCE:  Co-president Lucy Hamai passed the Correspondence binder to the Board, noting that VITAS is looking for 
hospice care volunteers and the Oakland Buddhist Church is seeking a part time Administrative Aide. 

REPORTS BY AFFILILIATED ORGANIZATIONS                                                               
BBWA: Yuki Otake reported that the BBWA Rummage Sale will take place on August 17-18 and the Fall Ohigan and Keiro Kai 
potluck will be on September 22. 

DHARMA SCHOOL: Rev. Matsumoto reported that Superintendent Stacey Uyeda has scheduled a planning meeting for the 
teachers.  Dharma School will start on September 8 with ice breaker activities and then students and their families will be 
encouraged to attend the J-SEI Family Festival  at the El Cerrito Community Center. 

JR. YBA:  Last month's report covers both June and July. 

J-SEI:  Yuki Otake reported the following: 1) J-SEI is sponsoring a 3 on 3 Old Timers Basketball Tournament  on October 19 at the 
Alameda Point Gym, with a $50 donation (which includes a T-shirt and lunch) per player to benefit J-SEI.  Age Brackets= 40+, 
50+, 60+ and Co-ed with players able to enter as a team or as an individual. 2) J-SEI will disseminate at the first of each month 
event dates and information for each member organization to all other 21 member organizations as long as the event is open to 
all organizations.  3) J-SEI has received funding to extend its meal services to the Oakland area and needs more volunteer 
drivers and kitchen help.    Ron Hiraga noted that photos have been sent for the J-SEI 2014 Community Calendar.  Wayne 
Sugihara made a motion for the Temple to make a $350 donation to the Community Calendar; seconded by Emi Nakao and 
passed.    



STANDING COMMITTEE REPORTS                                                               
RELIGIOUS COMMITTEE:  Art Nishimura presented an updated schedule, noting that he will chair the 8/25 service, Wayne 
Sugihara will chair the 9/22 service, Edythe Vassall and Tara Umemoto will both speak at the 9/22 service, and for the 11/14 
service, David Ushijima will chair and the IMOP ministers will be the speakers. 

PLEDGE/MEMBERSHIP:  no report. 

BUILDING MAINTENANCE:  Craig Griffin sent to the Board estimates for new windows from Ashby Lumber and from V&W 
Window.  The Board favors replacement of  8 Old Temple windows on the bottom floor, western side of the building, of 
fiberglass rather than wood.  Ron HIraga will ask Craig for a  revised estimate given these specifications. 

GARDEN MAINTENANCE:  no report. 

APARTMENTS:  Ron Hiraga reported that a check was received from the Channing Way apartments.  With regard to the Fulton 
Street units, Ron presented a proposal (received by Jim Furuichi ) from Milrand Builders to remodel the kitchen and bathroom 
of Apt. #2, noting that after a 20 year tenancy the apartment needs repair. Ron will meet with Milrand Builders on 8/19 and will 
contact the Board by email to vote on approving the remodel contract. 

OTHER REPORTS                                                                                                                     
CHAPEL OF THE CHIMES NICHES:  Gary Oda presented a detailed report on the costs and benefits of the Temple making a group 
purchase of niches at the Chapel of the Chimes.  The Board felt that Temple members must be surveyed on their interest in this 
type of large crypt before any decisions can be made.  Gary will draft a survey letter to be sent to Temple members, which he 
will present to the Board at the next meeting. 

BBQ PITS REDESIGN:  Dii Lewis gave a summary of the key points made by the Ad Hoc Committee, after their initial meeting, 
which are as follows:  1) smoke control from the pits must be addressed; 2) better access is needed to the Bazaar booth storage 
area next to the pits; 3) as only 2 pits are needed, consideration is being given to removing the pit closest to the DS back stairs;                
4) no decision has been made yet as to whether the last 2 pits should be repaired or removed for portable pits; 5) landscaping 
needs to be considered for the wall behind the pits. 

NEW BUSINESS                                                                                                                 
MUSIC SURVEY:  Rev. Matsumoto reported that Scott Mitchell, an IBS student, wishes to send out a music survey to the BBT 
Sangha.  The Board suggested that a link to the survey be posted at the Temple website as well as in the Temple email alerts 
sent to members. 

Thank you to Emi Nakao, Judy Fujimoto, and Ron Hiraga for providing refreshments for the meeting. 

The meeting was adjourned at Ron Hiraga at 9:23PM with closing gassho led by Rev. Matsumoto. 

Respectfully submitted by Judy Fujimoto 

Please contact a Board member if further clarification of these minutes is required. 


